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MINUTE OF BOARD OF MANAGEMENT MEETING HELD AT OCHIL HOUSE, ALLOA AND REMOTELY (VIA MS TEAMS) ON THURSDAY 27th OCTOBER 2022
Present

1. Margaret Baxter (Chairperson) (Office)
2. Graham Collie (Teams) 
3. Louise Gregory (Teams) 
4. Teresa McNally (Office)

5. Tom Brown (Office)
6. Jim Savage (Teams)
7. Gillian Findlay (Teams)  
8. Gavin High (Teams) 
9. Scott Black (Teams) 
10. Lynne Brierley (Teams) 
11. Susan Mackay (Office – item 5.1 onwards) 
In Attendance
Anne Smith, Chief Executive (Office) 

Andrew Gibb, Property Services Manager (Office) 

Linda McLaren, Housing Services Manager (Office)
1.0 RECORDING OF MEETING 
RESOLUTION:  The Board approved that the meeting be recorded.

2.0 APOLOGIES 

Apologies were received from Monika Siewruk, Aileen Crichton and Bramley Eccles.
3.0 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Teresa McNally declared an interest in item 18.0 and staff declared an interest in item 20.0.
4.0 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 29TH SEPTEMBER 2022 
RESOLUTION:  The minutes of 29th September 2022 were agreed as a true and accurate record on a motion from Louise Gregory, seconded by Tom Brown.
5.0 MATTERS ARISING

5.1 
BOARD OF MANAGEMENT DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
The Chief Executive advised that all Declarations of Interest updates have been confirmed except one.

Susan Mackay joined the meeting in the office at this point.

5.2 
BAD DEBT WRITE OFF:  SEPTEMBER 2022


The Chief Executive responded to Scott Black’s suggestion to look at write-off levels.  They are contained in the Financial Regulations and Procedures, which are due for review at the end of November, so some suggestions will be put forward to allow staff greater delegated authority in this area.

6.0 COMMERCIALLY SENSITIVE MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 29TH SEPTEMBER 2022 
RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Commercially Sensitive Extract of Minutes of the meeting held on 29th September 2022.

7.0 MATTERS ARISING

7.1
Gas Servicing and Boiler Contract 


The Project Services Manager advised that negotiations had been concluded at the agreed levels and they had all been signed off.

7.2
Residential Property Acquisition 

The Chief Executive advised that the owner still hasn’t decided whether to accept the Association’s offer.
8.0 PRIVATE AND CONFIDENTIAL EXTRACT OF MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 29TH SEPTEMBER 2022  
RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Private & Confidential Extract of Minutes of the meeting held on 29th September 2022.

9.0 MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.

10.0 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS FOR PERIOD 1ST JULY TO 30TH SEPTEMBER 2022 
The Chief Executive summarised the key aspects of the Board report and confirmed that planned maintenance had been reviewed to establish if any projects could be deferred due to the current economic climate and the possibility of restrictions on rent increases.
Three projects were proposed for deferral and two projects (the Charrier and Bank Street heating) are under review to determine if they are fully necessary this year (or next). 

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally wondered if there was an expectation for the residents at The Charrier as to whether something was going to happen in relation to the flood protection measures.  
The Property Services Manager advised that the Association is not intending to stop the project.  The proposals cover a lot of properties and mixed ownership, and the property services team are trying to strip it back and reduce the cost where possible.   

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Margaret Baxter enquired if there was grant funding available for this.  

The Property Services Manager advised that there are 2 grant forms available, but no application has been made yet.  There is a lot of work being done with Scottish Water and Clackmannanshire Council, and they have put forward 2 sources of funding.

The Chief Executive advised that on the Planned Maintenance, Susan Mackay had asked regarding the additional budgets that had been approved.  For the time being there has been a note added to the accounts stating that the reception systems budget was approved by the Board for £70K.  That was for the year 3 work being brought back into the current year.  
Similarly, in note 7, changes to the budget previously agreed by the Board are noted.   

The boiler contract will show a large under-spend due to the radiators not needing to be replaced, when it was predicted that a large proportion may require replacement.  

Finally, the Chief Executive highlighted that rent arrears did come down slightly between June and September, compared to the first quarter of the year.


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Tom Brown noted that given that some projects were being deferred, he wasn’t sure that the forecast fully reflects that yet.
	ACTION: The Chief Executive to check the forecast to be included in the next quarterly accounts.


	RESPONSIBILITY:  Chief Executive


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Graham Collie enquired regarding the fire risk assessments in the closes, where it notes the work was delayed.

The Property Services Manager advised that there is a timing issue as the work should have been complete by now, but the contractor is now on-site doing the work.

RESOLUTION:  The Management Accounts for the period to 30th September 2022 and proposed deferrals in the budget, were approved by the Board.

11.0 QUARTERLY MANAGEMENT REPORTS FOR PERIOD 1ST JULY TO 30TH SEPTEMBER 2022  
11.1 Corporate Performance 
The Housing Services Manager presented the report.
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Tom Brown was pleased to see the continued good response on emergency repairs.
11.2 Strategic Objectives Compliance 
The Property Services Manager presented the report:
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Scott Black wondered why the description is “compliance” with Strategic Objectives rather than “progress”. Secondly, on the voids, without understanding all the detail, it seemed that we had a high volume and he wondered if there was any reason for that in terms of any terminations coming through.
The Housing Services Manager advised that regarding the voids, a new development had been let, which led to a lot of properties going to transfer applicants, which accounted for many of the voids in quarter 1.  There were some issues with repairs, but there has been a big improvement in quarter 2.  

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Scott Black was curious to understand why compliance is described as high, moderate or low, as opposed to progress against the SO.  

The Chief Executive acknowledged that this was a good point and that the terminology in the report would be reviewed.
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Graham Collie commented on EESSH SO 14.  He had attended a conference today (27.10.22) and Simon Roberts from the Scottish Government was speaking and EESSH 2 targets are going to be postponed. The Regulator will be pausing data collection until 2024-2025.  They are advising that the Association should still collect data as it will be useful. There is an overall discussion at government level on re-aligning EESSH to the overall 2045 target for net zero, rather than 2032.
11.3 Corporate Management Plan Progress

The Housing Services Manager presented the report:

She drew attention to an error on the report, in that compliance was 87%, not 84% as noted. This has been corrected in the report and it will be reflected in the next quarter. 


The Chief Executive added of the incomplete actions caused by the cancellation of the Finance, Audit and Corporate Governance meeting, most of them (but not all) will go forward to the Finance, Audit & Corporate Governance meeting on 3rd November 2022.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Scott Black enquired regarding the Risk Map and why when the raw risk is very high, but after the mitigation action it remains high.  
The Chief Executive advised that the Risk Register was on the Agenda for later in the meeting.

11.4 Capital Programme Progress 
The Property Services Manager presented the report.
With regard to Mar Street, the Chief Executive commented that she had received a response from Michael Mathieson, which was a very general response.  She has responded back and asked that he take this up with Scottish Power on the Association’s.  
The Property Services Manager advised, in relation to property acquisitions, that the Association made an offer  for another property in Tillicoultry with a date of entry later in November.  There are also a couple of others that are being reviewed in terms of suitability which may result in further offers.

RESOLUTION: The Board approved all the Quarterly Management Reports.

12.0 ANNUAL ASSURANCE STATEMENT FINAL DRAFT 2022 
The Chief Executive presented the report on the Annual Assurance Statement 2022 and talked through the Appendices.

The draft statement was attached as Appendix 8.  The first section of the statement states that the Association complies with the various standards.  Then, the two areas of non-compliance are noted. 
For gas servicing, five properties were non-compliant during the year, these were all pre-31st March 2022 and due to Covid reasons and not being able to access the properties. The Association has been fully compliant since 1st April 2022.
Then, reference is made to EICR’s.  The areas highlighted in yellow had been left blank so that an updated position could be provided to the Board at the meeting.  

The Chief Executive confirmed that as at today’s date (27th October), there remain 19 inspections to be completed, which is 1.3% of the Association’s stock. She confirmed full compliance is expected by 11th November 2022.  These would be the figures/dates included in the final statement, if approved by the Board.
Internal auditors have been asked to provide a report about performance in this area and the processes to ensure compliance going forward, and this is referred to in the draft statement. The Chief Executive also advised she would add a sentence that the internal audit was planned to commence on 1st of December 2022.  

Those were the only 2 changes that the Chief Executive proposed to make to the statement, the part in yellow being updated with the latest figures and the sentence regarding the specific date for the audit.  

After that, the draft statement refers to the good progress with tenant engagement actions and the equality and human rights actions, all of which is detailed in the action plan.
RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Annual Assurance Statement 2022 and for the Chairperson to sign this and submit to the Regulator.
13.0 STRATEGIC RISK MANAGEMENT 2022/2023 (Q2) 
The Chief Executive presented the report:


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Susan Mackay asked about the operational risks feeding into the scoring for the strategic risks.   Where the risk register notes that there is a high likelihood that we are going to fail to deliver on Strategic Objectives, she doesn’t feel that we are.  


Susan added that the Board have the Annual Assurance Statement, which is covering all aspects of Governance, laying out the huge amount of work that is done, the policies that are in place, demonstrating how good the governance arrangements are, and for the risk register to then be saying that there is a very high likelihood that we are going to fail in delivering our Strategic Objectives, this seems contradictory.

The Chief Executive commented that if that any of the operation objectives have a residual risk of very high, then that is driving the strategic risk to be set at very high.  
Specifically, in terms of the EICR’s that are outstanding, this is currently classed as very high risk, and this feeds up into the strategic objective. Once the Association is compliant, the residual risk will reduce and this will filter into the overall risk.

Also, for example, because the cyber essentials accreditation isn’t complete, that still has a residual risk that is very high, until it is done. And again, this is filtering up into the overall strategic objectives. 

 
The Chief Executive would expect that at least two of these would show reduced risk by the time we look at these in the next quarter. However, as this process is still new, she advised that the senior management team would review the scorings before the next quarterly update.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Scott Black commented that, taking a step back, looking at the Strategic Risk Register, with all other mitigation in place, 4 of our strategic risks are very high and another 4 are high.  

Scott wondered how we define these risks and could that be sent to him.   He would be keen to see that in terms of the Association’s Risk Policy if that is what it is stated within.   


The Chief Executive advised that there is a separate Risk Policy, which explains it, and there are workings behind this, and the operational risks have a probability and impact score between 0 and 5 on them.  


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Scott Black added that the question to ask ourselves is do we feel comfortable in saying as an organisation, our residual risks are all there and are all high or very high.  


The Board and Chief Executive acknowledged that the risk register would be reviewed again for the next quarter’s report. 

RESOLUTION: The Strategic Risk Management 2022/2023 (Q2) report was approved by the Board.

14.0 HEADS OF TERMS DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT 
The Chief Executive summarised the main points of the agreement with Kingdom Housing Association.
The Chief Executive has not sent this for legal review as it is a high-level agreement, and it can be cancelled at any time. A full Development Agreement would still be agreed for any specific developments undertaken as part of the partnership, and this would be reviewed by Harper Macleod before signature.

The Chief Executive was looking for permission to sign this off on behalf of the Association.
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Regarding the last bullet point, under 6.1, “Additional costs incurred by Kingdom as part of the transfer arrangements will be paid by the Partner RSL, examples of these costs include legal fees and reasonable administration costs, which will be specified and determined per project”.  Teresa enquired whether this had been the case regarding the Elm Grove agreement so far.

The Chief Executive advised that she wasn’t aware of any additional costs, nor for the previous development at Miller’s Lade.
RESOLUTION: The Heads of Terms Development Agreement was approved by the Board.

15.0 EQUALITY AND HUMAN RIGHTS STRATEGY 
The Chief Executive advised that last month the Equality and Human Rights Policy was approved by the Board.

The Strategy is attached as Appendix 1 and is much more of an overview of the Association’s approach to equalities and human rights.  

The Association is in a position now to start collecting the equalities data for the Board and staff. For tenants this is likely to be the end of November. 

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Susan Mackay and Graham Collie made the comment that they really liked it.  Susan added it was easy to read, simple and clear.  

RESOLUTION: The Equality and Human Rights Strategy was approved by the Board.

16.0 GOVERNANCE / BOARD TRAINING MATTERS 

16.1 
Board members Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest Update 

All Code of Conducts have been completed and there is one outstanding Declaration of Interest to be received. Thereafter, the Declaration of Interest Register will be updated, and excerpts of the new Declarations will be sent out the Board members for sign-off by Adobe Sign.
16.2 
Note of Board Session 6th October 2022 
RESOLUTION: The Board noted the Note of Board Session (Performance and Objectives Review) of 6th October 2022.

16.3 
Tenant Report on the Charter 

RESOLUTION: The Tenant Report on the Charter was noted by the Board.

17.0 SCOTTISH HOUSING REGULATOR COMMUNICATIONS 
17.1 
Letter to Landlords October 2022 

The Chief Executive added that the letter was issued by the Regulator in October and refers to Scottish Ministers setting out their decision about the extension to the rent and evictions issues by the middle of January 2023.  The Regulator requests that, once the rent consultation process is complete, to inform the Engagement Officer of the outcome. The letter also highlights the need for comprehensive Business Plans now, hence the 30-year plans being brought to the Board at the end of November.
RESOLUTION: The Letter to Landlords October 2022 was noted by the Board.

17.2 SHR Report and Accounts
RESOLUTION: The SHR Report and Accounts were noted by the Board.

18.0 
EVH BUSINESS

18.1 Monthly Report for October 2022 
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Teresa McNally highlighted that the Joint Negotiation Committee are meeting with Unite now.  

RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the monthly report for October 2022.

18.2 Access to Work Presentation 

RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the Access to Work Presentation.
19.0 
CHRISTMAS MEAL: BOARD 
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: there was some discussion regarding when the best date would be to have the Board Xmas meal this year.

Thursday 8th December was the best suited and the Chairperson would book Bar Aldo for that evening.  She would also invite George Tainsh to the meal.

The Chairperson took item 21.0 at this point in order that the P & C item could be discussed when the staff left the meeting.

21.0 
A.O.C.B

21.1 Clackmannanshire Council Letter

The Chief Executive advised the Board that we had received a letter from Clackmannanshire Council asking the Association if we would be open to considering allocating lets for them to use for homeless people 

If the Board agree to move that forward, both the Chief Executive and the Housing Services Manager would arrange a meeting with the Council to progress this.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Louise Gregory asked who would take up the maintenance costs for these properties.

The Housing Services Manager advised that it would be Ochil View, as Clackmannanshire Council would be our tenants, and they would lease the property from us and pay us the rent for it.  So, we would be responsible as we would with any tenanted property. 

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Louise asked whether the Association would be responsible for tidying up the properties at the end of the tenancy.

The Housing Services Manager advised that it would be the same as a tenant, if there was anything rechargeable, then that would be the responsibility of Clackmannanshire Council.  
Gillian Findlay wondered if we would consider stipulating to Clackmannanshire Council that we would want the properties back in the condition they were let.

The Housing Services Manager advised that this would be discussed as part of the talks when meeting the Council and this could be written into the lease arrangement.


RESOLUTION:  The Board approved that the meeting is arranged with the Council.

21.2 SDM

The Chief Executive advised the Board that we have had the annual renewal in for the housing management software.  The cost of this is normally around £22K per annum – this has now increased to £40K. There was little choice to pay this, this year, but the Chief Executive advised that a review would be done of other options available to the Association during the financial year 2023-24.
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Susan Mackay enquired whether in terms of any contract, that the supplier has complied with giving notice of the increase.

The Chief Executive advised that 3 months’ notice was given, as per the terms of the contract.
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Graham Collie advised that the Association he works for are procuring MRI he will email the Chief Executive with the options that they compared.

The Housing Services Manager also noted that we need to take on board that Housing Online operate our tenant portal which is linked into the housing management system and These Homes.

RESOLUTION:  The Board approved that the invoice is paid and to take the complaint forward.

21.3 Solar Panels

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Tom Brown commented that several years ago, the Association looked at solar panels.  The Business case didn’t stack up when the feed in tariff was cut.  Since then, the feed in tariff has been replaced with a smart energy guarantee.  Tom wondered if this is something we could be looking at again.

The Property Services Manager advised that he is currently looking at the smart energy guarantee for the units that were upgraded in Tullibody.  The issue is a technicality in that only the owner of a property can access the feed-in tariffs -so potentially, the Association would have to make an application for the 55 units.  
The properties he is looking at for EESSH 2 are going to potentially need solar panels, so this will be revisited.  

Staff left the meeting at this point.

20.0 
JOB EVALUATION PROCESS/RECRUITMENT (PRIVATE & CONFIDENTIAL FOR 
BOARD MEMBERS ONLY)
As the details relating to this item are considered to contain information of a private and confidential nature, the record of this Agenda Item is contained in a Private & Confidential Extract of Minutes.
There was no other business and the meeting concluded at 7.45pm.
22.0
DATE OF NEXT MEETING: 
24th November 2022
Anne Smith
Chief Executive

4th November 2022
Signed ………………………………………………… (Chairperson)
   Date ………………
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